[Antony has since died]

Antony
It would be good if you could re-use the parliamentary reform chapters in your 

new memoir. 

Anyway hope you can keep beavering in all departments.

Happy Christmas

Jeff.

Dear Jeff,

Thanks again for some more interesting news. David Norris has jumped the 

gun on me - my archive is still half-sorted and in a muddle. Some is at 

the LSE Library of Political and Economic Science, but I still have too 

much here that needs weeding out before depositing it with them. It's a 

daunting task because of my poor health, but I hope to make progress in 

2008. I'm also writing a more personal memoir than "Quest for Justice", 

which I may eventually publish online if I manage to finish it.

All good wishes for Christmas the the coming year.

Anthony.
Antony

The one of you flanked by two tasty gents is excellent. That of you wearing a mac and sloping off suspiciously with your trophy less so. Eric looks good and very like a Yorkshire man.

As to Stonewall, I wish you well.

J 

Dear Jeff,

Many thanks. It was quite an exhausting evening, but gratifying! More important than the award, I have become persona grata with Stonewall, and maybe able to exercise a bit of influence on their activities, which I've not always felt were as well focused as they could be.

I attach a couple of pictures. The first is with my partner; the second is with the award presenter, Anthony Crank, and Ben Summerskill of Stonewall. I don't think either pic is very flattering,but they were the best of a pretty awful bunch.

Regards,

Anthony

These pictures were sent with Picasa, from Google.

Try it out here: http://picasa.google.com/

    Crank,Grey_Ben.JPG

    AntonyandEric.JPG

Anthony

Extraordinarily pleased to read of your award. I just wish I had been there to see it happen and to listen to your speech. I just wonder who in Stonewall had the wit and the wisdom to suggest your name? Who introduced you?

I thought historical memory did not survive long enough for such a proposal to surface.

Your speech was spot-on, catching the mood. Despite getting out so little you are definitely in touch! I hope it did not stress you too much.

A visit to your homeland next?

All the best

Jeff

From: Anthony Wright <aegw@f2s.com>

Reply-To: aegw@f2s.com

To: jeffreydudgeon@hotmail.com

Subject: Immodest announcement

Date: Mon, 05 Nov 2007 07:28:06 +0000

Dear Jeff,

You may not have seen this.

Regards,

Antony

<< AWARDFORANTICANT.doc >> 

Antony

Are you Edgar or Edward?

Read the Orr papers. Very interesting indeed. They had every right to worry being frontiers people. But the big push did not come for another 60 years.

Hope you enjoyed Lake Garda. I did not see the Jeremy Wolfenden drama.

Best

Jeff

Hi Jeff,

I am Anthony Edgar Gartside Wright. That careless woman from the 'Observer' got it wrong, and also added ten years to my age!

Pleased you found the Orr letters interesting. I would like to find out more about my great-great grandfather's Loughgall family. All I know is that they were Methodists. I have no idea when their forebears went to Ulster, or from where. There are letters from some of his siblings, both those in Ireland and others who emigrated to the USA and Canada, but they don't throw any light on the parents, who must have been born in the mid-18th century. Have you any ideas on how I might trace them?

Sirmione was very pleasant - good weather and excellent hotel.

Regards,

Ant[h]ony.

  My address is 

                        Farnworth

                        Bolton   BL4 9BW

      I was a member of the Nelson (Lancs.) Borough Council from 1958 until 1961 and it was there that I discovered that it would be quite impossible to make progress within the party on gay law reform.

    Having decided by 1963 that the London campaign (HLRS), by then led by Antony Grey, needed to be supplemented by a campaign actually based within the provinces and better able to influence grassroots opinion, I - along with Colin Harvey - embarked on the formation of the North-West Homosexual Law Reform Committee.

  As a young(ish) lad from the sticks, I would not have had the confidence to embark on such an exercise had it not been for the support and encouragement I got from Antony. This support was given despite the alarm felt by his Executive Committee at this proposed new development, of which they disapproved, mainly because the new organisation would be outside their control and which was likely to portray the reform movement as being gay-driven, something which they thought would be entirely counter-productive.

  Despite the reservations of his committee and the hostility of certain members in both houses of parliament, Antony continued to support and co-operate with the NWHLRC right up to the successful first law reform Act in 1967 and thereafter. 

Allan.
Dear Jeff,

Many thanks for the PRONI contact. I will get in touch with him when I have my files a bit more sorted onto a CD. Meanwhile, I am sending you the Jacob Orr letters I referred to. The file opens in 'Word'.

Regards,

Antony

From: "Montgomery, Ian" <Ian.Montgomery@dcalni.gov.uk>

To: <jeffreydudgeon@hotmail.com>

Subject: Montgomery Hyde and other papers

Date: Wed, 22 Aug 2007 16:02:51 +0100

Thanks Ian. I have passed on your contact details. Interesting about the UUP papers. Problem is Hyde was deselected in 1959. Forty eight years ago!

Jeff.

Jeff

David passed your email to me as I deal with private deposits at the

moment. From what you say Mr Gray's papers appear to be of interest.

Perhaps you could pass my details on to him.

I also enjoyed your Montgomery-Hyde paper. If you decide to pursue this

subject further you may be interested to note that access to the Ulster

Unionist Council papers (D1327) is now much easier, everything over 50

years old is now open.

Best wishes

Ian Montgomery

Public Record Office of Northern Ireland

028 9025 5837

Anthony

Ian Montgomery is your man. It was he who negotiated with me for the sale of my Casement papers. Did you ever read my 690 page tome?

Jeff

Dear Jeff

Thanks for the Belfast Telegraph article, at least that is some local

recognition. Please contact Ian Montgomery at

ian.montgomery@dcalni.gov.uk re potential deposit of Hyde file. 

Re Edward de Cobain - Can you confirm where the trial took place, was it

in Belfast and I will to see if PRONI has the papers. The Belfast and

Antrim Crown & Peace files are catalogued and largely available from the

1890s to the 1960s. Some files relating to murder and sexual offences

may be subject to extended closure but this will be highlighted in the

catalogue in the PSR under BELF and ANT court references. Cataloguing

has progressed to varying extents for the other counties but even where

material is unlisted you still make a request for specific cases or for

access to the Crown books containing summaries and verdicts. 

Anthony Grey's family archive sounds fascinating and PRONI would

certainly be interested in receiving the papers. Once again the contact

would be Ian Montgomery, whose direct line is 028 90255837.

Best wishes

David (Huddleston).

-----Original Message-----

From: Jeff Dudgeon [mailto:jeffreydudgeon@hotmail.com] 

Sent: 17 August 2007 11:04

To: Huddleston, David

Subject: Montgomery Hyde and trial papers with attachments

David

I got my Hyde centenary article into the Belfast Telegraph on 14 August

2007. It and an updated copy of the master paper are attached.

If I don't take the project further I would be happy to offer you at

PRONI my (single) research file on Hyde.

On a related question about trial papers, apparently Hyde's researcher

was able in the late 1960s to see the 1890s court documents on Edward de

Cobain. 

Do you know if they are accessible now?

Indeed what is your policy on trial/court papers in general? I recall

there are many restrictions.

Secondly I have been contacted by Antony Grey who tells me he has Ulster

forbears and says,"My great great-grandfather, Richard Wright II, came

to Manchester from Loughgall in 1827, and established an ironmonger's

and general hardware merchant's business in the city which was carried

on by my great-grandfather, Richard Wright III.  I have holograph

letters  to my great-great grandfather from various members of his

family still in Ireland [some of whom emigrated to the US and Canada in

the 1840s during the famine], including a couple from his father,

Richard Wright I - my great-great-great grandfather, which must be quite

unusual. I have been thinking that  their ultimate resting place should

be Queen's Unversity Belfast, and I wonder if you would be able to help

me arrange this?

One series of letters is from an old friend of my gt.gt.grandfather,

Jacob Orr, who was Parish Clerk of Loughhall. They cover a considerable

span of years, and provide some graphic descriptions of the [all too

familiar] state of affairs in those days, quite frequently ending with

Goon-like predictions of the "before you receive my next, we may all

have been murdered in our beds by the Papists" variety. I have

transcribed all these letters."

I was going to suggest he would be best offering them to PRONI. Would

you be interested and if so could I provide Antony (who lives in London

and is ailing) with a contact name for him to talk through the matter?

Jeff.

Many thanks!

Alas, Eric does not accompany me, as he is a "home bird" and positively dislikes holidays - so I have to manage with other company.

Anthony.

Anthony

You are at liberty to use the Harford article on your blog.  Hope Lake Garda is lovely for you both.

Jeff

Dear Jeff,

Many thanks for your email and the excellent piece on Harford M.H. I especially like "He wasn't a believer - he was an Ulster Protestant".  That's a gem! Would you - or the 'Belfast Telegraph' - have any objection if I reproduced your article in my blog 'anticant's arena'?

Your suggestion of PRONI for my family holographs is an excellent one, and I'll consult with a second cousin who I'm sure will agree, as he has copies of all the correspondence. I'll put them onto a CD and send it to you as soon as I can.

Most of my HLRS-related papers have been deposited for some while with the British Library of Political and Economic Science at LSE - see http://www.aim25.ac.uk/cgi-bin/search2?coll_id=3230&inst_id=1.

I still have more, which will go there in due course except for some private personal letters which will be destroyed after my death.

I was interested in what you say about Loughgall. My Aunt and I had a great friend, Lisa Whiteside - my French teacher - whose mother was friendly with Sam McGredy, the rose grower. I believe that he eventually packed up his business in despair during the 'troubles'. Sadly, Lisa - a lovely person with that rather wicked Irish sense of humour - died suddenly of pneumonia many years ago when she was still only in her early 40s.

I knew Margaret Jay a bit when she was prancing around as the great AIDS panjandrum before rising to more dizzy heights. Indeed, she came to dinner here once. A very self-assured lady. The main thing she did at the AIDS Foundation was to marry Professor Mike Adler, who was the big noise in venereology at the Middlesex Hospital. This was rather embarrassing for my partner, Eric, as Adler's then wife was a member of his staff in the Civil Service, and he had his shoulder wept on quite a lot!

Yes, my illness isn't at all easy for either of us, but it just has to be coped with on a day-to-day basis. My biggest trial is very low energy, which some days prevents me from doing anything much at all. I just have to wait for the resurgence, which so far thank goodness hasn't failed me though I know that some day it will. I am going to Italy [Lake Garda] for a week in September, so hope that will set me up a bit for the winter.

Best wishes from

Antony.

Dear Antony,

Sorry to hear you are having so many ailments. I don't know how you manage to cope. I am only beginning to enter that phase.

I would be happy to look at your transcribed documents but in the meantime have put out a feeler in their regard. I rather think that the best location for them would be PRONI, the Public Record Office of Northern Ireland, where I spent many happy hours researching my Casement book. Hyde also left much of his left-over material to them. Not aware of QUB having archives anyway but PRONI has many caches of letters from all sorts of people, particularly emigrant correspondence.

Have your own HLRS-related papers gone anywhere or did they get interposed with the organisational material?

Co-incidentally I was past Loughgall during the week on the way to a meeting in nearby Coalisland where I am the director of a small builders suppliers company (and now developers), which was managed by my grandfather before he died in the 1920s. A bit similar to your story except emigration to the mainland was involved. Sadly the company was heavily attacked during the troubles and there are apparently no Protestant children of school age left in the town. It is also now the only Protestant-owned business left. Hopefully we will have a respite in the violence for a number of decades if the new Stormont arrangements take root, even if that means having an anti-sodomite as First Minister.

The Belfast Telegraph published on Tuesday 14 August, the birth centenary date, my 1.500 word article on Montgomery Hyde with three good pictures although they mixed up his wives' names in the caption. It (attached) took me a huge amount of time to cut down as each original section seemed essential. I would never make a journalist.

Going back to Quest, I was intrigued to read that Archbishop Eames had been involved in the Elmwood Trust. He always gave me the impression he was under-informed on the subject and generally woolly. I wonder where its papers ended up. 

You mention stories about A and A. I suppose in Abse's case given his view that everyone was bisexual he may have dabbled at some point while I recently became aware that Arran's brother had been gay and committed suicide though know not his story. I have to admit when my mother died to not acknowledging letters although I think my sister did. If Callaghan was a thug I always thought his daughter Bs Jay was so it was hereditary.

Best

Jeff

19/8/07.

From: Antony Grey <antonygrey@f2s.com>

Reply-To: antonygrey@f2s.com

To: Jeff Dudgeon <jeffreydudgeon@hotmail.com>

Subject: Re: Quest for Truth

Date: Tue, 14 Aug 2007 10:22:49 +0100

Dear Jeff,

Many thanks for your photo - v. impressive! - and the Curran piece.  I have been meaning to reply for some days, but for the past week I have been plagued by a nasty attack of renal colic which has made life pretty mouldy. However, it is subsiding now, thank goodness.

My great-grandfather, Richard Wright II, came to Manchester from Loughgall in 1827, and established an ironmonger's and general hardware merchant's business in the city which was carried on by my great-grandfather, Richard Wright III.  I have holograph letters  to my great-great grandfather from various members of his family still in Ireland [some of whom emigrated to the US and Canada in the 1840s during the famine], including a couple from his father, Richard Wright I - my great-great-great grandfather, which must be quite unusual. I have been thinking that  their ultimate resting place should be Queen's University Belfast, and I wonder if you would be able to help me arrange this?

One series of letters is from an old friend of my gt.gt.grandfather, Jacob Orr, who was Parish Clerk of Loughall. They cover a considerable span of years, and provide some graphic descriptions of the [all too familiar] state of affairs in those days, quite frequently ending with Goon-like predictions of the "before you receive my next, we may all have been murdered in our beds by the Papists" variety.

I have transcribed all these letters, and if you would like to see them I could easily put them onto a CD and send it to you. I would in fact be very interested in your opinion, as someone much more versed in Irish social history than I am, as to their value as historical documents.

All good wishes,

Antony.

Antony

I read ‘Quest for Justice’ over the weekend in the Irish sunshine. I certainly kept hearing your voice throughout.

We co-incided in two places, I gathered, maybe three. I might have been at the Elmwood meeting in Belfast you mention. I certainly was at one such which I think was held in the QUB Students Union and was organised by Roger Green around 1969. I was also at CHE Coventry and at the stillborn OLGA gathering. Was it in Camden Town Hall?

The parliamentary struggle chapters in the book were quite gripping while I laughed out loud several times, especially over the badger ringworm moment. You experienced the worst of politicians even when they were at their best.

Why did Crossman turn? Boothby, was he definitely gay? Even Attlee and Gaitskell were somewhat unreliable. Was Wootton the only sturdy one?

You know Donald Webster Cory ultimately turned against gays, if not homosexuality? I wonder sometimes if that isn’t the fate of us all.

Despite living in Northern Ireland, I only came across the 1958 Lurgan cases (17 in the dock - six jailed) when I was researching the Montgomery Hyde paper. It was a horrifying episode yet instantly lost from memory except for those involved.

The danger of reform is always that the system when it finds a new and defensible line can get more active in its prosecution. But the alternative is to live in unending oppression or become a revolutionary with all that entails by way of bloodshed and suffering. 

And revolutions invariably go into a sort of inertia for decades awaiting historic catch-up. So reform wins even if you get few plaudits. I know that is the case here with Ian Paisley now as first Minister and the IRA's Martin McGuiness as his deputy. All after 3,000 dead including more than 700 soldiers.

I received a courteous reply from Leo Abse though he told a long story about Montgomery Hyde and Chapman Pincher where it was suggested Hyde was a pathetic catspaw of Pincher.

If there was just one of the 1967 Act improvements that you could have managed to effect which do you think was the most possible? Age, privacy, merchant navy, conspiracy? 

It was all a bit like my doomed attempt at Strasbourg to widen the case to include discrimination as well as privacy, for which purpose I sacked my (the unhelpful by this point) Belfast lawyers taking on Lord Gifford and gay ones, ultimately to no avail.

There is a case for winding up a campaign instantly it has succeeded or passed its peak.

The Montagu/Wildeblood TV programme was very watchable. Clapham Junction was a waste of effort, despite some good acting. It was childlike, with everyone being connected while also being gay or a gay basher or both. I suspect cottages like that depicted are long gone in London. The other two programmes I saw were quite agreeable.

All the best

(I forgive you for misspelling my name)

Jeff

Thanks Anthony. I have made the necessary changes in the longer version. 

The Belfast Telegraph (which I solicited) now wants a 1,000 word version and BBC Radio Ulster an interview this Sunday. 

Remember to watch the two C4 programmes over the weekend. You may be in one of them, as I think Allan is (copied in). 

I have to admit to not having been more than slightly aware of ‘Quest for Justice’ but have now ordered a copy. Apologies.

Best to you both

Jeff.

From: Antony Grey <antonygrey@f2s.com>

Reply-To: antonygrey@f2s.com

To: Jeff Dudgeon <jeffreydudgeon@hotmail.com>

Subject: Re: Montgomery Hyde paer attached - revised version

Date: Mon, 16 Jul 2007 08:00:31 +0100

Dear Jeff,

Thanks for your email and copy of the revised paper. My only comments on this are that, on p.1, you should say "HLRS files", not "Albany Trust".

Also, I would prefer a revised version of this sentence:

"I have ruefully gathered since that supporters of the HLRS were also present in the public gallery but I had not conceptualised the Trust was manned by other gay men, nor did I notice them."

Again, you confuse the Trust with the HLRS. Neither were "manned by gay men". Apart from myself as Secretary, all the other paid employees were women [by deliberate policy]. There were some voluntary supporters, and part-time helpers, some but not all of whom were gay. So may I suggest the following:

"I have ruefully gathered since that some gay supporters of the HLRS were also present in the public gallery but I did not notice them."

The only other point is that Westwell House had been the home not of the Admiral but of Horatia [Nelson's daughter by Lady Hamilton] and her husband, the Rev. Philip Ward, who was Vicar of Tenterden. At least, this is what Harford told me, but I haven't been able to confirm it as her biographer, Winifred Gerin, only refers to "the Vicarage".

I was amused by your rather flowery letter to Leo Abse, as he would be the last person on earth to conceive of himself lacking self-confidence, having been born with it oozing out of every pore. He knew all the answers, right or wrong - quite often the latter, unfortunately. Hence the unnecessarily restrictive provisions of the 1967 Act.

I wouldn't dream of writing my autobiography! Quite apart from the fact that I am now too unwell to contemplate taking on such a task, and that it wouldn't sell enough copies to make it worthwhile, I regard autobiographies - fascinating though some of them are - as a very dubious genre. They are always designed to present the most flattering self-portrait the author can get away with. How honest an autobiography do you think Casement would have written?

To be half-way honest, mine would have to be rather rude about a good many people, some of whom are still alive, and I see no point in reigniting old arguments. I have said all I want about my public contribution in "Quest for Justice", and my personal life is a private matter I have no wish to share with a wider audience. So sorry to disappoint you!

Best wishes,

Antony.

Dear Antony,

I certainly did receive your notes and they were much appreciated. I have incorporated many if not all of your points (see attached revised version). Sorry for not responding sooner I fully intended to but am just catching up after the 12th holidays here. Your name was 4th on my list this morning.

I was also writing a letter to Leo Abse thanking him for his efforts (see 2nd attachment). I did not of course use your 'Cross of Lorraine' description in the Hyde piece but wish I could. The Gay Times feature on him is quite extensive and they also have a discussion between younger and older gays about knowing one's history or indeed caring about it. Answers unremarkable, so you are probably correct, gay rights started with 'Serena' and Stonewall in almost all minds.

Still trying to interest both local TV and radio in a centenary programme but have also offered the Irish Times and Belfast Telegraph an article. The latter is letting me look over their 1,000 Hyde cuttings next Saturday.

The Alistair Cooke quoted is working for the Conservative Party research department again. He is an inveterate correspondent in the Times and a classic old young fogey.

I gather there is a clutch of TV programmes around 1967 due for broadcasting this month, one a drama 'Clapham Junction' on 22 July.

I think the only way to get due recognition is to write your autobiography. Have you put anything to paper in that direction? 

Any other memories particularly of how Montgomery Hyde wrote the Other Love or operated in parliament would be most welcome.

Best

Jeff.

From: Antony Grey <antonygrey@f2s.com>

Reply-To: antonygrey@f2s.com

To: Jeff Dudgeon <jeffreydudgeon@hotmail.com>

Subject: Montgomery Hyde

Date: Sun, 15 Jul 2007 10:04:31 +0100

Hi Jeff,

I trust you did receive the notes I sent you on your Hyde paper ten days ago?

Antony

Dear Jeff, 

I attach a few notes on your Montgomery Hyde paper which I hope will be helpful. 

Best wishes, 

Antony.

COMMENTS ON MONTGOMERY HYDE PAPER

p.1 
Instead of “Antony Grey of the Albany Trust” say “Antony Grey, Secretary of 
the Homosexual Law Reform Society”.

n4
I was born in 1927, not 1928 [this is a mistake on the Knitting Circle site].  
The Albany Trust did not “emerge” from the HLRS. It was a charity set up 
alongside it to promote psychological health in men through research, 
education and social 
action.

n5
What is meant by “the best of the three”?


When you say Hyde was a prolific writer, I would add that although he wrote 
rapidly, he was a consistently thorough and accurate historian.


Not “people from the Albany Trust” at the Lords debates, but “supporters of 
the HLRS”. 

p.2
Was he gay? Be more specific. Presumably you mean did he have gay affairs? I 
should think it was highly unlikely, and the R.A. Butler story [n25] strikes me 
as preposterous. But he was a highly sexed man, and interested in all aspects 
of the subject.


Some confusion in the sentence beginning “He was later Air Minister”.  
Londonderry was a great admirer of Hitler and the Nazis – see Richard 
Griffiths: Fellow Travellers of the Right.      

n15
I thought you would have mentioned The Strange Death of Lord Castlereagh 
in this footnote.

p.4
Why do you call Desmond Donnelly “maverick”? He was independent-minded. I knew him slightly – a very nice man. Tragically, he committed suicide.

p.5
“In the event Hyde was to join him”.  – Ambiguous!

p.6, n30.  Humphry Berkeley – not “Humphrey”. 

p.7
Group prosecutions are not “an Ulster peculiarity”, alas – see Allan Horsfall’s 
and Ray Gosling’s Gay Monitor website. 

p.8
Presumably this is not THE Alistair Cooke?

p.9, n.44.  The Observer article was NOT “well-researched”! I thought it was a sloppy 
job. She added ten years to my age, and got my family names wrong. The 
“not a single word of thanks from any gay activist” is typical Abse narcissism. 
How were we to know it was his birthday? He was my Cross of Lorraine – he 
knew all the answers, whether they were right or wrong! [Please don’t quote 
me on this! I keep on surface-friendly terms with the old B.] 

p.9
“Vain and liked flattery but without being in the least pompous, complacent 
or self-satisfied” is a very good description. He was very affable, and 
delighted in presenting you with signed and inscribed copies of his books, 
several of which I still treasure. He and Robbie were superb hosts, and my 
Aunt and I had several memorable visits to both Lamb House and Westwell.

p.10
“His contribution is largely forgotten or ignored”. So is mine. So is Allan 
Horsfall’s. I think the younger generation of gays - i.e. under 40s – believe 
there was no gay rights movement before ‘Serena’ McKellen…..Heigh ho – 
does it matter?  

Dear Jeff,

Many thanks for your email and interesting attachment which I found very informative. I knew Harford and Robbie quite well, and used to visit them at their beautiful homes first at Lamb House [not "Cottage"] in Rye and then at Westwell [where they lived in part of the old rectory that had  once been occupied by Horatia Nelson].

You have done a very thorough job, and there are only a few very minor corrections I will list and send you during the next few days.

As Allan probably told you, I am rather an invalid these days, and in fact have just returned home after a week in the Marie Curie Hospice Hampstead being treated for a bladder infection I picked up when having tests at the Royal Free Hospital earlier in June. So much for the NHS!

All best wishes,

Antony

Dear Antony,

I obtained your contact details from Allen Horsfall at the Wolfenden50 conference last week which was very successful and quite deep in its analyses.

I suppose I have been meaning to get in touch with you for some 40 years to thank you for what you did in the HLRS period.

The particular reason I would like to communicate with you was the subject of my paper - Harford Montgomery Hyde. It is his centenary this year and I know, from The Other Love at least, that you worked with him.

I am trying to interest Belfast production companies in making a TV or radio programme about him and they particularly require personal memoirs while I am keen on stories and assessments to build my paper into something greater. A copy is attached and another is in the post to Melrose Avenue.

If you were able to assist I would be happy to interact in whichever way you prefer - email, telephone or letter.

Yours very sincerely (and there only a few I would address this way),

Jeff Dudgeon

3 July 2007

